MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 17 February 2014 at 19.30 Hours

Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, J.C. Maskell, J. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, and Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, 
There were eight members of the public in attendance.

14/123 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. Ms. P.M. Durran,  K.J. Lupton, Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews, and Cty Cllr. P. Rigby
2. Declarations of Interest: Cllr. J.W. Dobson declared an interest in 14/126 1 (Planning application 14/0074 12 Wray Crescent).
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

14/124 The MINUTES of the meeting of 6 January 2014, which had been previously circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
14/125 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:-  PCSO Trevor Sterling reported that 
there had been two reported crimes in January – a smashed rear windscreen of a moving taxi on Ribby Road and an attempted burglary on First Avenue.  He had also received numerous complaints over the telephone of dog mess on the streets and the Green. He has contacted the new FBC dog warden who has agreed to make spot checks within the village.  He had also received complaints regarding parked vehicles blocking the pavements, including a white van on Richmond Avenue believed to relate to the new development. 
A Roadwatch exercise had been carried out on Station Road last month and it is proposed that this month two further exercises on Ribby Road and Station Road will be undertaken. It is hoped that the police newsletter drop, which has been delayed because of the poor weather, will be completed shortly.

PCSO Sterling promised to take up with LCC the worn away road markings at the Fox Lane End junction with the A583 which is now considered to be dangerous. 
14/126 PLANNING  
1. Application:-
13/0791  35 Ribby Road
Proposed Two Storey Side and Rear Extension and Single Storey Rear Extension.
Subject to the 45% situation being satisfactory, No Objection.

1/0803  The Grange, Ribby Road
 
Outline Application for Erection of Five Dwellings - Access and Layout Applied for

The meeting was opened from 19.48 hours to 19.50 hours to allow the public to make their views known.
Although this proposal is in the designated countryside, in the current planning climate, this Council does not consider there is a case strong enough to object as the dwellings will be in reality an infill within an existing ribbon development. However, it is imperative that the dwellings blend in with the existing streetscene.

14/0008  Land at Beverley Close

Construction of Four Off  Road Car Parking Spaces Inclusive of Formation of Dropped Kerb Access Only onto Highway.

The Meeting was opened from 20.04 hours to 20.10 hour to allow the attendees to make their views known. There had also been a large number of objectors contacting FBC to the loss of this open space.
The Council recommends REFUSAL on the basis that the two TPO trees would still be adversely affected at root level.  This open space was originally intended to be a focal point for the street and although not a communal space has been used on this basis for many years. In addition, it is felt that nos. 12 & 17 have sufficient space to include parking alongside the two properties which would then mean that only two car parking spaces would be necessary within the open space and drastically reduce any impact.

14/0013  Land at Rear of 12 Willow Drive/Beechfield Avenue

Construction of a Detached Two Storey Dwelling 

No Objection.

14/0074  12 Wray Crescent
Single Storey Rear Extension 5.1m Projection, 3.7m Ridge and 2.7m Eaves.

No Objection.
2. Appeal North View Farm – 

The meeting was opened from 20.21hours to 20.35 hours to allow the attendees to express their views.

It was RESOLVED that the Council would re-iterate the original reasoning for the refusal request but also add that credence should be given to the emerging Local Plan which is in favour of no further significant development in Wrea Green.
3. Minutes – Meeting 7 February 2014 with Mark Menzies MP (Appendix 10)_ – The minutes which had previously circulated to all councillors were noted.
14/127 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES/HIGHWAYS

1. Highway General Matters – Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that Ribby Road 
was included in the LCC road resurfacing 2014/15 programme.  
Cllr. J.C. Maskell advised that it was programmed to commence on 7 April and the road is expected to be closed for two days.
In the meantime, Cllr. Dobson is to report the current pothole situations.
14/128 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 
1. Request by Field Day Committee to Use the Main Green on Wrea Green Field  Day – 5 July 2014 – It was AGREED that Field Day could take place on the Green subject to the usual conditions.
2. Request for Charity Car Exhibition Event on The Green – 1 June 2014 – The Chairman had confirmed that the cricket club was not proposing to use the Green on this date and it was RESOVED that the charity event could take place subject to the usual conditions.
14/129 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 January 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved.  
The Clerk advised that Income was at £56031 against the budget of £55886 and the only income now expected is modest bank interest. Expenditure was at £68300 against the budget of £88102 with all budget figures expected to be respected.

2.  Payment of Accounts:-
2.1. The following payments were confirmed:-

100529 United Utilities
Water to Allotments

£ 28-09 net

100530 Media 21a

Winter Newsletter

£200-00 net £204-00 gr

100531 E-On


Electricity to Green

£  22-32 net £  23-44 gr
2.2.  The following payments were approved for payment-
100532 H.J. Gigg

February Salary
         `£ 606-63 net

100533 L. Weatherby         
February Salary
         `£ 262-50 net
100534 HMRC

February Payment
      `   £ 167-78 net
100535 Zurich Servicves
Annual Advisory Fee
£  95-00 net £114-00 gr

100536 Navigus

Annual Subscription

£  50-00 net

100537 LALC

Annual Conference Fee
£  35-00 net

1000538 A. Burrows

Repairs to Noticeboard 
£  51-00 net 

1000539 Lancashire BKVC
Entry 2014


£  25-00 net

300032 Stuart Walker T Haul. Christmas Tree Delivery £360-00 net £432-00 gr

300033 J.M. Services (NW) L.Christmas lights

£478-50 net £574-20 gr

3. The Review of the Council’s Standing Orders (Appendix 3) -  The annual review of the standing orders was undertaken and it was RESOLVED that no alterations were considered necessary at this time. 

4. Entry Lancashire Best Kept Village Competition – It was RESOLVED that 
Wrea Green would be entered into the 2014 competition in the Championship Class on the same basis as 2013. Cllr. J.W. Dobson outlined the judges’ comments and it was agreed that the Clerk would obtain a copy from the LBKV secretary.
5. Entry North West in Bloom – It was RESOLVED that as FBC continued to furnish the Parish Council with a grant, Wrea Green would enter this competition at a cost of £40-00 plus the presentation costs. With the resignation of Richard Eaves as Chairman of VLEC the Clerk advised that the Council would this year have to produce the North West in Bloom village portfolio.  
6. Renewal of Zurich Local Council Advisory Service -
This service is considered an excellent support for the Council and it was RESOLVED that continuation of membership was approved at a net cost of £95-00.    
7. Council Tax Reduction Scheme Situation – The Clerk advised that FBC has still not finalised this situation as far as town and parish councils are concerned. It was RESOLVED that the Council would reduce the precept by any figure received from this source so that overall income from this figure and the Precept would be £48200-00.
8. Current Insurance Arrangements (14/117.3) – An insurance folder of information had been circulated to all councillors for comment this meeting.  It was RESOLVED that current insurance arrangements remained unchanged. 
9. Review of Council’s Internal Auditor and letter of Engagement 2014/15 (Appendix 5) – It was RESOLVED that Alan Greening, ex Blackpool Council auditor, would undertake the internal audit again and that the draft letter of engagement is accepted.
14/130 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - In the absence of Cllr. P.  Rigby 
there was no report.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – In the absence of Cllr. F.R. Andrews,
the Clerk advised that :-

· Cllr. Andrews had written his appeal letter relating to North View Farm.
· Cllr. Andrews requests that any councillor that wished to walk the parish with him and the Fylde Borough CEO should let him know.

· Also he wished to know which areas in particular the Parish Council wished him to take the CEO.

It was agreed that the CEO should visit the Wray Crescent Allotments to show a successful Parish Council project and Richmond Avenue to show how the development was adversely affecting the existing residents.

2. The Parish Liaison Meeting Minutes – 26 November 2013 (Appendix 6) -

The minutes, which had been circulated prior to this meeting, were noted.
3. Three Tier Forum Minutes – 20 November 2013 (Appendix 7)  -The 
minutes, which all councillors had sighted before this meeting, were noted.

4. Fracking (Appendix 10) -  As Caudrilla had now indicated that one of the two fracking sites will be at Little Plumpton a general discussion took place. This item is on the agenda at the DMC on 26 February 2014 where it is recommended by officers as “no comment”. It was RESOLVED that, as the site was not within the parish and as councillors had varying views and little technical knowledge of fracking, matters should be left to develop for the time being.
5. Parish Liaison Agenda Items for Meeting 30 April 2014 – It was RESOLVED that the Clerk should advise that the following topic should be included on the agenda:-
· Community Fracking Payments.

14/131 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  
1. Future of the Village Landscape Enhancement Committee – The Clerk advised that membership numbers had dwindled to an unsustainable level particularly as Richard Eaves had now also resigned as chairman. Also meetings were not taking place and certain Winter aspects had not been implemented. It was RESOLVED that the control should be directly returned to the Parish Council pending an appeal in the Spring newsletter with the aim if possible of re-establishing a new committee. 

2. Voluntary Events Programme Diary– The Clerk advised that it was beneficial for all village groups to have a village diary to obviate the problem of overlapping events. However, the existing system established some years ago when Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman was chairman appears to have gone by the wayside.  It was felt that a new diary based at the Institute would be appropriate and it should be included in the Spring Newsletter.
3. The Council’s Climate Change Report Directive – The Clerk referred to a recently circulated Came & Company risk assessment paper.  It was RESOLVED that the Clerk should prepare a bespoked Parish paper form the next meeting which when approved should be put on the website.  In addition residents should be directed to the website in the Spring Newsletter.
4. LALC – Training Courses 2014 – The Clerk advised that the LALC training courses had been circulated and asked whether any councillor wished to attend. It was AGREED that  Cllr. J.W. Dobson would attend the CPRE Planning/Insurance workshop on 17 May 2014 at a cost of £40-00.

5. Purchase of a Defibrillator for the Village – As the primary school was in the course of having its own defibrillator and there was no other accessible central point in the village suitably open it was RESOLVED that  the Council would not purchase a defibrillator at this time.

6. Feedback from Fylde CAB Management Meeting – 15 January 2014 (Appendix 9) – The minutes, which had been previously circulated to all councillors, were noted.  
7. Feedback from CPRE representatives – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor advised that there had not been a recent meeting.
8. Review of the Council’s Risk Assessment Policy Documents (Appendix 4) – This information had been furnished to the councillors prior to the meeting.  It was RESOLVED that the documents remained acceptable.

9. Review of Council’s Emergency Procedures– This information had been sent to the councillors prior to the meeting but as not all had received it this item was deferred until the March meeting.
14/132  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted. 

The Chairman advised that she had also spoken to Taylor Wimpey regarding the Meadow View signage and had received a promise that they would be removed.

14/133 The Meeting Closed at 21.56 hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 31 March 2014.     





                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell – Chairman  



31 March 2014.

